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Senador Daniel Filmus,  

Embajador Miguel Angel Estrella,  

Señora Estela de Carlotto,  

Distinguidos panelistas,  

Excelencias,  

Señoras y Señores,  

Es un verdadero placer desearles la bienvenida con ocasión de esta Mesa 

Redonda dedicada a los “Derechos Humanos y la Memoria”, que organiza la 

Delegación permanente de Argentina ante la UNESCO para celebrar la creación en 

Buenos Aires del Centro Internacional para el Avance de los Derechos Humanos.  

Hace dos meses, en mi tercera visita oficial a la Argentina, tuve el honor de 

suscribir con el Ministro de Relaciones Exteriores, Comercio internacional y Culto, y 

en presencia de Su Excelencia la Presidenta Cristina Fernández de Kirchner, el 

Acuerdo para el establecimiento de este Centro Internacional como centro de 

categoría dos bajo los auspicios de la UNESCO.  

Ese gran éxito se debe en buena parte a los esfuerzos y al compromiso del 

Senador Daniel Filmus y del Embajador Miguel-Ángel Estrella. Quiero agradecerles 

nuevamente su apoyo y felicitarlos por haber tomado la iniciativa de esta 

celebración especial.  
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Excellencies, Ladies and Gentlemen,  

There is indeed much to celebrate. This is the first category 2 international centre 

established under the auspices of UNESCO in the field of human rights. Its creation 

marked the culmination and conclusion of UNESCO’s year-long engagement in 

the  UN-wide commemoration of the 60th anniversary of the Universal Declaration 

of Human Rights.  

Symbolically, this International Centre will be hosted on the premises of the former 

Naval School of Mechanical Engineering, which served as a secret detention centre 

during the dictatorship. It is believed that more than 5,000 persons were detained, 

tortured and perished on these premises. However, since 2004, the location has 

been turned into a Museum of Memory and Human Rights. I find it important – and 

deeply moving – that what was once a place of detention, torture and death, is now 

a space dedicated to promoting education through memory and ensuring that the 

atrocities of the past shall never be repeated. 

It is therefore particularly fitting that this space will not only host the future 

International Centre for the Advancement of Human Rights, but also become the 

repository of the Human Rights Documentary Heritage of Argentina. This 

documentary heritage, which in 2007 was inscribed on UNESCO’s Memory of the 

World Register, brings to light the massive and systematic human rights violations 

committed by the military dictatorship from 1976 to 1983. It holds unique evidence 

for the reconstruction of individual and collective memory in the search of truth and 

identity. 

In this regard, I would like to quote what President Cristina Fernández de Kirchner 

said at the signing ceremony. She declared that the right to memory was not only 

an individual but also a collective right, and that the creation of this International 

Centre under the auspices of UNESCO was “the recognition of the struggle led by 

thousands of Argentine citizens to restore truth, memory and justice”. This, she 

claimed, is the “victorious song of the victims of the dictatorship”.  

President Kirchner also chose this occasion to announce that the identity of a girl 

born in detention had been uncovered that same day, thanks to the tireless efforts 

of the Grandmothers of the Plaza de Mayo, whose President, Mrs Estela 

de  Carlotto, we are honoured to welcome today to UNESCO. 
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Through you, Señora de Carlotto, I would like to express my sincere admiration 

and  deep respect to the members of the Argentine community who fought daily for 

the recognition of human rights and fundamental freedoms. Thanks to their 

devotion and dedication, we can hope that such abhorrent crimes never happen 

again.  

Excellencies, Ladies and Gentlemen, 

In conclusion, I would like to commend the Government of Argentina for its firm 

commitment to human rights education and for taking effective measures to ensure 

the smooth functioning of the new International Centre, which will launch its work 

in  May 2010.  

We expect this Centre to provide specialized human rights training, to conduct 

research and offer decision-makers with valuable advice on the formulation of 

relevant human rights policies.  

UNESCO will cooperate closely with the Centre in the achievement of these 

endeavours. I am confident that in pursuing the aims of the 60th anniversary 

campaign, “Dignity and Justice for All of Us”, it will contribute greatly to the 

consolidation of a culture of human rights in Latin America and the Caribbean, 

and  worldwide.  

I wish you much success in your discussions and thank you for your attention. 


